Acle Parish Council 

Meeting Date:


Monday, 31st March 2014
Venue:



Methodist Church, Bridewell Lane, Acle

Time:



7.30 p.m.

Present:
Miss Polly Bryant, Mrs J Clover, Mr B Coveley, Mr J Harriss (Chairman), Mr A Hemmingway, Mrs D Hurst, Mr R Perry, Mrs M Steed and Mrs P Watson


Brian Iles (County Councillor)

Jeremy Halls and Jason Parker from BESL attended the meeting to speak about their proposal for the BAM Nuttall compound on the A1064; there had been a planning application to use the site until 2021, with some staff relocating from Norwich, but it was refused by the Broads Authority. The new proposal is to seek permission to stay in Acle for less than 12 months, as a base for work from Horsey to Beccles and secondary work in various areas to repair the banks which have settled.
Local residents complained about noise from the site before 7 in the morning and that the site was not kept tidy. Councillors expressed their concerns about the continued use of the site.
1.
PUBLIC FORUM 
There were eleven members of the public present.  Matters raised included litter in Roman Wood arising from the petrol station.  County Councillor Brian Iles reported on the cancellation of the incinerator contract and the slow process with the Better Broadband project.  PCSO Paul McAllister reported on eight crimes since the last meeting.  There was a request for a grant towards the cost of hiring a hall for the Army Cadets awards ceremony.
John Harriss informed the meeting that David Burnett had resigned shortly after the last meeting. The clerk has sent a letter of thanks.  Polly Bryant was co-opted at the February meeting to fill the vacancy from Brian Grint’s resignation and was welcomed to the Parish Council. Two vacancies remained.
2.
APOLOGIES
     
Mrs L Hempsall (also district councillor)
3.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN ITEMS ON THE AGENDA AND REQUESTS FOR ANY DISPENSATIONS
Rodney Perry, Jackie Clover and Polly Bryant declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in any financial transactions with the Recreation Centre, as Trustees.  John Harriss reminded the meeting that his son lives in Springfield so he had a non-pecuniary interest in that development.

Malika Steed declared a pecuniary interest in the streetlighting for Hillcrest.
4.
MINUTES  The minutes of the meetings held on 24th February 2014 were agreed to be correct, and were signed by John Harriss as Chairman.
5.
MATTERS ARISING
5.1
Norfolk County Council contested the results of the appeal against the listing of Herondale as a Community Asset. The clerk was asked to write to support the case for listing.
5.2
Acle Pre-school sent a drawing showing their request for additional space at the Fletcher Room.  This was noted.
5.3
Students from Acle Academy will take on the various works at the cemetery; repainting the gates, bench etc.
5.4
NCC has said that it is not illegal to park on the footway on New Road.  There is no funding currently to pay for a parking survey to consider additional parking restrictions in the village centre.
5.5
BDC reported that no decision has yet been made about whether to pay a New Homes Bonus to parish councils.

5.6
The new village website www.VisitAcle.com has been launched and has been well received.  The Council has been registered for VAT as it will have to charge VAT on advertising on the website.
5.7
The clerk reported on the Annual Practitioner’s Conference; topics included youth councils, an update on new legislation, year-end finance, digital engagement and dealing with difficult people.

5.8
Norfolk Property Services confirmed that the draft outline of housing for the site off Norwich Road had been designed to account for the necessary car parking requirement for each dwelling size.  No date has been set yet for the public consultation.
5.9
NCC has said that adding signage to A1064 to remind drivers that people may be crossing, could be seen as encouraging people to cross at that point, and that it is safe to do so, and they do not wish to do that.

6.
YOUTH AMBASSADORS


The Youth Ambassadors sent their apologies.
7.
CORRESPONDENCE

7.1
Acle Parochial Church Council sent a request for a grant towards the repair of the parish hall roof. It was agreed to pay £3,000 + VAT towards the costs.  This grant was allocated from the Village Facilities reserve.
7.2
Councillors are invited to a meeting on public footpaths on 23rd April at Tasburgh.
7.3
Norfolk Wildlife Trust sent details of a free talk on Thursday, 3rd April at 7.30 at Fleggburgh Village Hall.
7.5
It was reported that Annie Baldwin was elected to the local Member of Youth Parliament.

7.6
It was noted that the employer’s contribution rates for the Norfolk Pension Fund are 20.0% for 14/15, 20.5% for 15/16 and 21.0% for 16/17.

7.7
BDC requested confirmation that the Springfield site was being progressed towards a build.  The clerk sent confirmation that the planning application was expected to be submitted shortly. Details of the four sites allocated for development in Acle are listed on BDC’s website.
8.
PLANNING MATTERS

8.1
Plans discussed at the meeting:

i)
Q8, Acle Service Station – redevelopment of petrol filling station, including demolition of existing sales building and replacement with larger retail unit, reduction of forecourt canopy, removal of car wash structure, removal of existing underground storage tanks and installation of new underground tanks, alteration to parking arrangements


It was agreed to record no objections to the plans but to request that the footway be extended along New Road as far as the Service Station and that more effective litter collection be arranged.
ii)
Mr Butler, 5 Damgate Close – side extension (20140423).  There were no objections to the plans.
iii)
It was noted that the Planning Committee met on 12th March 2014 to consider the amended plans for: Mr & Mrs Calvert, 50 Old Road. The Committee had no objections to the plans.

iii)
Acle Parish Council reported to the meeting that it had submitted a planning application for an extension to the cemetery and playing field land.   It was confirmed that the existing hedges would be extended into the extensions.
Residents and councillors were encouraged to write to support the application, either for the playing field or the cemetery.
8.2
Planning results from Broadland District Council:

i)
Mr & Mrs Calvert, 50 Old Road – extensions and alterations – full approval.
ii)
65 Fletcher Way – works to a crack willow (under TPO) refused
8.3
 Planning results from Broads Authority:

i) Environment Agency, BAM Nuttall Site Office, Old Road – use of site for offices – refused by the Broads Authority.
9.
HIGHWAY MATTERS

9.1
Hanging Baskets – twenty nine have been ordered. Volunteers are needed to help put the baskets up when they are ready at the end of May.
9.2
It was agreed to remove the dead trees at Damgate Lane play area on the boundary with Carters Loke.
10. 
STREET LIGHTING

10.1
Circle Anglia (Wherry) has agreed to adopt the streetlights on Hillcrest.  The councillors welcomed this news.  The clerk reported on correspondence received from two residents about issues with lighting and the poor state of the road, which is unadopted and maintained by Circle Anglia.
10.2
A streetlight was listed for repair.
11.
ACLE RECREATION CENTRE

11.1
A copy of the February minutes has been circulated as agreed.
11.2
Report from Trustees: 
The Accounts for the year ended 31st December 2013 were not available at the recent AGM so another public meeting is to be held, on 15th April at 7.00, to receive the Accounts.  The kitchen refurbishment is now critical; the trustees will use reserves to pay for the work.  A committee continues to work on a budget and business plan.  A new groundsman has been appointed.
11.3
Joint Committee:
The committee met on 3rd March; the members discussed the budget and the possibility of charging higher rates for non-Acle people since Acle residents already pay towards the Centre through their share of the precept.  It was confirmed that the Parish Council could make a loan towards costs once a business plan had been received. The next meeting on 7th April has been cancelled.
12.
1940s WEEKEND


Angela Bishop reported on plans for 28th/29th June.  The main hall at the Recreation Centre has been booked. The cadets have offered to help with the event.
13.
SPRINGFIELD LAND
Revised drawings for the site have been received, for information, showing the elevations of the proposed dwellings for the site.
14.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN & ECONOMIC MASTERPLAN

The Habitat Regulations Screening Report had been written by Ingham Pinnock, circulated to the committee, submitted to Broadland District Council and to Natural England for their comments.
The Economic Masterplan Committee met on 24th March. The launch of the village website was noted and also the inclusion of the Youth Ambassadors in the Parish Council agendas. The next project will be the improved signage for tourism.  It was agreed not to meet again for six months.  A final, bound, colour copy has been deposited at Acle Library.
15.
ACLE LANDS TRUST & RESILIENCE PLAN

15.1
It was noted that the Acle Lands Trust AGM was on 1st April in the Methodist Hall.
The Parish Council re-appointed five trustees: Adam Fisher, Brian Grint, Nigel Robson, Martin Greenland and Jackie Clover

15.2
Resilience Plan; the councillors thanked the Army Cadets for their input. A team of Community Youth Volunteers will be formed to help with local events.
16.
ACLE IN BLOOM

Jackie Clover gave a report; Acle Academy and Acle Primary School are involved in the project. There is some funding available for local projects.  Poppy and sunflower seeds have been received.  There was a proposal to paint a mural on the underpass in Reedham Road.  It was agreed to fund the project up to £500.
17.
FINANCE




  
   £

Receipts:
Rec Centre – insurance re bins


348.00
Cemetery fees




         1,122.00

Website advertising




  50.00

Reimbursement stationery



173.43

Rental of land at Springfield



119.06

VAT refund




         2,836.21
Cheques for payment:

John Harriss – exps




  18.10
Veolia dd – skip hire




159.59

E.On dd – electricity at toilets



188.67

Siemens dd – copier hire



134.52

E.On dd – street lighting



601.78

E.On dd – amendment




  13.39

HMRC – PAYE & NIC



386.93

P James – clerk’s fee and exps SO

         1,000.00

· Balance




101.50

Mick Ward – cleaning SO



650.00
· Balance




  85.84

Norfolk Pension Fund




299.07

T T Jones – lighting repair, storage Xmas lights     1,160.56

Acle Methodists – room hire



  16.00

Copy IT – copier charges



  83.15

Wilkersons – consumables



  10.58

PHS Group – waste disposal


         1,914.79

Acle Recreation Centre – youth club room hire
  38.00
Upton PC – share of stationery


  38.78

RBS – software annual charge


128.40

A Irvine – work on cemetery



912.00

Hugh Crane – consumables



  67.70

A Irvine – work on Springfield

         1,679.76

Anglia in Bloom – competition entry


  33.00

J Nudd – hedgecutting at cemetery


130.00

M Satchell – hedgecutting at cemetery 

210.00

Wendy Butler – holiday cover cleaning

107.41

New bench





303.60

Balance in bank c/f 31st March 2014

       31,613.61

Gilts 26.11.13




     124,600.00

Total monies




     156,213.61

The above cheques were approved for payment.
18.
MATTERS FOR THE NEXT MEETING
· Grant for cadets’ awards event
19.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING - Monday, 28th April 2014.

                                                               - Annual Parish Meeting on 14th April 2014

20.
CO-OPTION OF NEW COUNCILLORS

It was agreed unanimously to co-opt Janet Kenealy and Angela Bishop.
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.35 p.m.

Signed.....................................

Dated: 28th April 2014


Chairman
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